Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, February 13, 2012
(Approved)
Call to Order by Senate Secretary
Oral Communications:

University Scheduling (Martha Horst)

Sen. Horst: Divisions such as Music, Foreign Languages and Math are maintaining a MWF schedule on the hourly blocks. Other places are not doing that. Our students are having trouble scheduling Gen Eds. They get out at 2:00 and they have 2-3 free and then classes meet from 1:45 to 3:00. Also, we have students from other places that the classes are getting out late, so we have to do overrides and they are missing a fourth of the class. I hear that there might be some room scheduling problems. Dan and I are wondering what we can do about this issue if the Senate wants to tackle it all and if so, how would they do it.
Provost Everts: I would greatly appreciate it if the Senate wanted to take this matter up. One of the issues is associated with the finals schedule. Right now we have the exception in charge as opposed to the rule. We don’t know when those are scheduled if they are outside of the norm. The norm is what is published and those on a different schedule must communicate that. Other campuses have dealt with this and there is not a lot of deviation allowed.

Sen. Horst: Could we send it to the Academic Affairs Committee? Could we make a policy?

Provost Everts: I think that you could. If you want people called in from EMAS/Registrar for the background and what happens at other campuses.
Sen. Kalter: After Stevenson was renovated, there was much more flexibility. It makes sense to have the one-hour class in disciplines where you need MWF, but for my classes, I much prefer 75 minutes because you can’t get a real discussion going in English.

Sen. Cedeño: Departments are scheduling things without thinking about how Gen Ed scheduling might be affected.

Sen. McMahon: I do like having a flexible schedule as an upperclassman. When I was younger, it was hard to get my Gen Eds done. Working something out between Gen Ed and the upperclassmen classes would be a good idea.

Sen. Kalter: I am guessing that there has been more emphasis on research in the last decade. For people trying to get research done, it’s very convenient.  People are taking Monday/Wednesday classes so that they have a long stretch of time on Friday.
Sen. Horst: I know that Jonathan Rosenthal wanted this to go to the Senate. We could make a statement and/or a policy about Gen Eds being a certain way.
Provost Everts: Another issue is that we are at capacity so we don’t have as many classrooms as we might like.

Sen. Fazel: In our college, there was a lot of demand for 75 minute classes on TTH/MW. We do have some Friday classes, but not many.

Sen. Larson: I understand about the three days a week classes, but students overall really appreciate the MW classes.

Sen. Horst: One possibility is that we all go to the MW. I don’t know if that has ever been done in Music. The problem is that there are two models.

Provost Everts: I am going to guess that someone has addressed this issue; say in the morning it’s hourly and in the afternoon it’s expanded so that there is some opportunity to be able to tell what’s going to happen and students can plan accordingly.
Distributed Communications:
02.10.12.01 
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs Committee: Administrator Evaluation Policy (Information Item 2/22/12)
Sen. Cedeño: I sent Dan an email about whether we wanted to wait on the other two policies.
Sen. Kalter: They voted on the four year versus five review. 

Sen. Cedeño: Five years if what it is right now. There was a proposal to change it to four. From the previous year’s committee, the proposal was three, which nobody seemed to like. The five-year passed, non-unanimously.

Sen. Horst: This could go forth and someone could propose that the five-year vision and goal statement be changed to a four year. That would shape the other policies.
Sen. Cedeño: I am thinking of what the administrators may say. I am going to meet with Jim Jawahar on Thursday because the committee has considered the compensation policy. I would like to meet with the deans on Wednesday. On that one, we essentially leave it as is or we go with leaving it as a personal issue in which anything that is compensation. As it is right now, when someone comes in, the current policy says the initial salary is negotiated, but there will be negotiated terms for stepping down from the position. I want to touch base with the deans and chairs/directors.
Sen. Horst: Is there any additional language that would necessitate that we bring up this debate?

Sen. Cedeño: Not really except for the potential of changing it from five to four.

Sen. Kalter: I think it might be helpful for the Senate to hear that that was discussed.

Sen. Horst: If you changed it to four, then it would be the four-year vision and goal statement?

Sen. Cedeño: You can have a five-year goal and have a comprehensive review of how things are going towards that five-year goal. One of the things the committee discussed was having a committee do this. It’s not much on the chairs but on other people.

Sen. Fazel: You still have your annual reviews. I don’t think people are concerned about three, four or five years, but that enough feedback goes to the deans every year. However, on the surface, it does not seem like things are changing. Would a dean have to wait five years to make a change?
Provost Everts: No, he does not have to wait. Chairs/directors, deans and vice presidents have a daily evaluation.

Sen. Kalter: At this point, only the deans and chairs have been polled. I think it would be good to poll the other 700 people who are affected by them. I don’t think this is the time to do that.

02.06.12.01
From Council for General Education: Institutional Artifact Portfolio Review (Dist. Academic Affairs Com.)

Report will be supplied to the Executive Committee following this meeting.
02.06.12.03
From Susan Kalter to University Council: Export Control Policy Information

02.06.12.02
From Susan Kalter/Faculty Affairs Committee: Export Control Policy (Information Item 2/22/12)

Sen. Kalter: Why do we need a policy for a law?
Provost Everts: The reason that we think we now need a policy is because some faculty have been involved in legal difficulties, not on this campus but elsewhere. They are being made a kind of example and we wanted to be sure that we had something in place to protect faculty. Before I have to leave, Cynthia, did Dan mention to you about names for the Associate Provost search?
Ms. James: No.

Provost Everts: Is it possible to have names for the Associate Provost Search Committee at the February 22 meeting? I will send that again to see if it’s possible to work that in.
Sen. Horst: I think we sent out an email to faculty.
Sen. Kalter: The question is do we have enough time to get a list.

Sen. Horst: We asked them to send a paragraph.

Sen. Kalter: I will ask Dan how it was done.

Sen. Horst: Can chairs serve on that committee? What about assistant deans?

Sen. Fazel: I think chairs can volunteer as part of the faculty group.  Assistant deans would be APs.

Sen. Kalter: I am going to talk about the Export Control Policy. We had Wendy Smith from legal and Kathy Young was sitting in for Darrell Kruger. There is an ad hoc committee on export control issues that has been meeting for the last year trying to come up with this set of requirements. This policy has been on the books since WWII, but since 911, Homeland Security stepped up in a pretty major way worry and concern about how products and things may be getting out of the country to people who are enemies of the U.S. or presumed enemies. What we discussed in committee was making sure that the policy was worded in a way that does not send people on witch hunts after people who are from other countries.
Sen. Cedeño: I have met with Kathy Young because I do international collaborations with Columbia. One of the things that is worrying to me is when one crosses the line. I ‘m the one making that call, I told them, because they wanted me to go through them with everything. That’s against academic freedom in my opinion.

Sen. Horst: They want you to go through them?

Sen. Cedeño: The Office of Research and Sponsored Programs. I gave them a list of all that I used for a proposal that I was sending to NIH in collaboration with Columbia. They flagged that one. It’s fundamental research. I am going to give you the information and be cooperative, but don’t expect me to report everything I do. That becomes censorship.

Sen. Horst: This is basically saying faculty beware; there are all of these legal troubles you can get into, so come talk to us?
Sen. Cedeño: That is basically the policy.

Sen. Kalter: One of the things they said that the government is looking out for is a very small segment of research. They will also look at you if you are engaged in research across a national boundary or with a group, which is probably why they had Columbia flagged. They first narrow it down by what the research is about. Most of the people at ISU fall outside of this policy and then there are three exempt categories. I think that one is fundamental research.
Sen. Cedeño: It’s an exemption because it’s going to be public at some time.

Sen. Kalter: We need to invite Kathy Young and legal to the meeting when we talk about this because I am not qualified to answer the questions.

Sen. Cedeño: I know that they are trying to protect the university and me, but there is a fine line in between too much control and respecting my freedom.

Sen. Kalter: Student involvement doesn’t appear to be on their radar screen.

Sen. Cedeño: That’s a gray area. If I have something that my collaborators and I see as a potential, there is a statement that I would send to the research office. The university has the right to decline or support. Having a policy can’t make them think that they can start pushing the line.

Sen. Kalter: When I spoke with Kathy Young, she was concerned about continuing to be able to publish without so much restriction, but we did not get into whose decision is it. It’s clear that it is yours. If we put this policy in place and we start seeing problems with that, then it’s going to come back to the Senate and maybe AFEGC for some fine lines about where their powers stop and where your decision making starts.
Sen. Cedeño: I think the policy makes people aware of the law.

From Student Government Association: Medical Amnesty and Good Samaritan Policy 
Medical Amnesty and Good Samaritan Procedures
Sen. Kalter: Were any changes made after the Senate’s discussion? I think the specific one was alcohol versus other substances.

Sen. Owens: There were a couple of others. One was about resident assistants, so we changed resident assistants to University Housing Staff. 
Sen. Horst: We have one that says resident assistants.

Sen. Owens: That’s the old one. Cynthia, did you get the one I sent at 3:00 today?

Ms. James: This is the one you sent to me.

Sen. Owens: I will send that to you today. Under the procedures, we inserted “yourself” as well. So you must seek emergency assistance for yourself. Under limitations, there was a discussion about having it only two times. So we removed that and replaced it with serious or repeated instances will prompt a higher degree of concern and response.

Sen. Horst: What about the other substances?

Sen. Owens: I got an opinion from Legal Counsel and had further discussion with senior level administrators. They aren’t comfortable adding it in, but I would be willing to entertain a motion from the floor to amend it to add other substances.
Sen. Kalter: What was the motivation for changing resident assistants?

Sen. Owens: Paula Crowley was concerned that some resident assistants maintain friendships with their floor, so we changed it to staff because that also encompasses resident assistants who act in their scope and capacity as an RA, for example if they are doing rounds. RAs are a very blurry line, so we wanted to make sure that this was only in their scope of their responsibilities as a staff member.

Sen. Kalter: So this is making it more likely that the RA would be seen as a student rather than a staff person?
Sen. Owens: Correct.
Sen. Fazel: Would it though? University staff would still include RAs.

Sen. Owens: If an RA was on his rounds, for example, like when he is on the payroll of UHS and asked to go to different residence halls, then if he found somebody, then he could fall under his scope of being a university housing staff member. But if he was on his own floor and somebody were to pass out in the bathroom stall and this was a person he regarded as a friend and he was not acting in an official capacity as an RA, he would want to invoke Good Samaritan for himself and Medical Amnesty for the person.

Sen. Horst: You said you had conversations with senior level administrators. Dr. Bowman said we were talking about substance abuse. He kind of went on both sides of the issue. Did you talk with him about it?

Sen. Owens: I did talk to him last week. What I got from the meeting was that Dr. Bowman was open to other substances.

Sen. Fazel: But legal said we don’t want it?

Sen. Owens: I talked to Rick Olshak and Suzette and they made it pretty clear that legal is against it. I sent a note to Wendy, the associate general counsel, and I have yet to receive a response back. That is why I would be open to an amendment on the floor.
Sen. Fazel: If the amendment is made and we approve it, what about legal then? Could they ask the president not to sign it?

Sen. Owens: They possibly could. Anything that we do where the university might take on risk, legal will be opposed to it. So if we do pass this with other substances, I think that is a conversation between the president and legal counsel.

Sen. Kalter: Legal reports to the president, so that falls under the Memorandum of Understanding. He can come back and say because of their advice.

Sen. Owens: We are definitely in our jurisdiction to pass the policy or at least recommend a policy that says other substances.

Sen. McMahon: I believe that Gov. Quinn passed a law that says that if you or anyone else calls the hospital because of an overdose, as long as you have less than three grams, you would be granted amnesty.

Sen. Kalter: Amnesty from prosecution by the State of Illinois?

Sen. McMahon: I think so.

Sen. Owens: It was passed on Wednesday and will go into effect on June 1. Legal should be less concerned with it since there is a law. I’m indifferent about other substances. I will recommend that this go on a one-year policy review.
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on February 22, 2012: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, February 22, 2012
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order 

Roll Call 


Approval of Minutes of January 25, 2012
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Al Bowman

· Provost Sheri Everts

· Vice President of Student Affairs Larry Dietz

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Layzell
Committee Reports: 
Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Stewart 

Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Cedeño 

Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Kalter

Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich

Rules Committee: Senator Fazel

Action Items:

02.13.12.01
Medical Amnesty and Good Samaritan Policy (Student Government Association)

02.13.12.02
Medical Amnesty and Good Samaritan Procedures (Student Government Association)
Information Items:

02.10.12.01 
Administrator Evaluation Policy (Administrative Affairs Committee)

02.06.12.02
Export Control Policy (Faculty Affairs Committee)

02.10.12.04
Final Examinations Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)

02.10.12.06
Textbooks Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)
02.10.12.03
 Transcripts Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)
02.10.12.05
Withdrawal Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)
02.10.12.02
College Level Examination Program Policy (Academic Affairs Committee)

Communications
Adjournment
Motion XXXXIII-38: By Senator McMahon, seconded by Sen. Fazel, to approve the Senate Agenda of February 22, 2012. With the addition of the Medical Amnesty/Good Samaritan Policy and Procedures, the agenda was unanimously approved.
Adjournment
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